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    This book is dedicated to the memory of Paul Steane.


    Unfortunately, I never had the chance to meet you.


    Nevertheless it was the story of how appallingly you were


    treated by NHS hospitals, bureaucrats and regulators that


    gave me the idea of writing Squandered.


    I hope some good comes from my book.
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    PART 1




    SQUANDERING OUR MONEY




    

      

        	

          Health


        



        	

          £269,200,000,000


        

      




      

        	

          Education


        



        	

          £185,700,000,000


        

      




      

        	

          Welfare


        



         	

          £343,300,000,000


        

      




      

        	

          Police/Public Order


        



         	

          £80,200,000,000


        

      




      

        	

          Others


        



        	

          £350,700,000,000


        

      




      

        	

          Total


        



        	

          £1,229,100,000,000


        

      


    




    

       

    




    CHAPTER 1




    HOW TO SPEND OVER A


    TRILLION POUNDS




    BACK WHERE WE STARTED?




    If you had left the UK just after the 1997 election which swept New Labour to power and then returned in Autumn 2007 to hear Gordon Brown’s first speech as party leader to a Labour conference, you would have been struck by a certain familiarity in what was being said.




    In 1997, Tony Blair pledged he would be ‘tough on crime, tough on the causes of crime’. A decade later, Prime Minister Brown promised to ‘punish crime and prevent it by dealing with the root causes’. In 1997 we were told that education would be the Government’s ‘number one priority’ and that we would be given schools ‘which identify the distinct abilities of individual pupils’. In 2007, Brown told us that ‘education is my passion’ as he promised schools where ‘not one size fits all but responding to individual needs’. Blair’s education system would, he said, ensure ‘every 16-and 17-year-old on the road to a proper qualification by the year 2000’. A decade on, Brown announced that it was his ambition for ‘every teenager to have a good qualification’. Blair said the UK should ‘develop the potential of all our people’; in 2007, Brown told us ‘we must unlock the talents of all of the people’. In 1997, New Labour pledged ‘we will relieve the police of unnecessary bureaucratic burdens to get more officers back on the beat’. In 2007, Brown committed to ‘cutting paperwork so that officers stay on the beat and do not waste time returning to the station to fill out forms’. Blair told us, ‘we will tackle the unacceptable level of anti-social behaviour on our streets’, while Brown insisted he would ‘take action against anti-social behaviour’. In 1997 Blair pledged ‘we will get the unemployed from welfare to work’. In 2007 we were told by Brown that we would ‘advance to a Britain of full employment in our generation’. In 1997, before he surrendered both our money and sovereignty to the European Union (EU), Blair had assured us ‘we will stand up for Britain’s interests in Europe’. As Brown prepared to push through the shabby EU ‘Constitution by another name’, he echoed Blair’s tough talk: ‘at all times we will stand up for the British national interest’. In 1997 Blair had promised pensioners ‘everyone is entitled to dignity in retirement’. Brown was still singing from the same song-sheet in 2007: ‘I want to ensure respect, dignity and security in old age’. In 1997 Blair promised us ‘a Government that seeks to restore trust in politics in this country’ because ‘I want to renew faith in politics’. Ten years on Brown vowed to give us ‘a new kind of politics … in order to rebuild trust in the British people in our democracy’ (see Figure 1).




    However, Brown’s 2007 speech was not all just a ‘cut-and-paste’ job of what had been promised ten years before. There were differences between what these two leaders said – some topics had changed during the intervening ten years. In 2007, Brown pledged a ‘deep clean of all our wards’ to deal with MRSA (Methicillin Resistant Staphylococcus Aureus) and C Diff (Clostridium Difficile). In 1997 there had been no need for New Labour to mention hospital-acquired infections as they were not such a problem back then. By 2007, due to growing public anxiety about New Labour’s ten years of almost uncontrolled immigration, Brown had to announce the introduction of immigration controls. Moreover, following the fiasco of the Home Office allowing dangerous foreign criminals to stay in the UK, a stern-jawed Brown now sombrely threatened, ‘but let me be clear any newcomer to Britain who is caught selling drugs or using guns will be thrown out’. In making this statement, it possibly slipped the Prime Minister’s mind that the European Treaty/Constitution that he was pantingly eager to sign would make it almost impossible to deport any European criminals as they would have a right to freedom of movement within the EU, and almost equally as difficult to chuck out non-EU criminals as they would be largely protected by EU Human Rights legislation.
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    There were other differences too. In 2007, after New Labour had set up the Scottish Parliament and Welsh Assembly, Brown had to keep repeating how he was ‘proud to be British’ and how we all shared ‘British values’. In 2007 Brown expressed sympathy for those being killed in New Labour’s new wars: ‘we mourn those who have been lost and we honour all those who in distant places of danger give so much to our country’. There was no need to do that in 1997 as we were not at war with anybody. Also, amusingly, in 2007 Brown paid special tribute to those who had fought the recent outbreak of foot and mouth disease: ‘During the outbreak this summer, our vets, scientists and public officials in DEFRA cancelled their holidays’. The only problem was that it was the Government’s own bungling officials who had contributed to the outbreak in the first place.




    However, perhaps the most important difference between 1997 and 2007 is that during the last decade, this Government has used over £1 trillion of our money (approximately £1,229,100,000,000) implementing its 1997 promises to transform our hospitals, schools, police, pensions and social services. Yet by late 2007, after this vast, almost unimaginable sum had been spent, the Government seemed to be giving us pretty much the same commitments that it had made over ten years earlier.




    THE NEW DAWN




    There has seldom been a General Election victory that has been as welcome as New Labour’s May 1997 landslide which ended 18 years of Conservative rule. This was not just a change of government; it felt more like the beginning of a new age. In their early years, the Tories had some admirable successes. On the home front, they managed to break trade-union power and encourage a new spirit of entrepreneurialism. Abroad, Mrs Thatcher bludgeoned the EU into agreeing the British budget rebate, she was widely respected as an international stateswoman and the Falklands victory rekindled a sense of national pride. However, the Tories also gave us two of the worst recessions of the last half century, with unemployment going over three million. Many of our traditional industries, particularly car manufacturing, coal mining and steel, were decimated. Billions of pounds were made by a few fortunate, well-connected insiders from the privatization of the railways and utilities like water, gas and electricity. Although the Tories did actually increase public-sector spending during their last few years in power, many people had the impression that our public services were being underfunded – for example, waiting lists for hospital operations appeared to get ever longer and almost every winter there would be hospital bed shortages. Black Wednesday all but destroyed the Tories’ reputation for economic competence and, by the final years of the Major administration, the Tories seemed to have lost all sense of direction and had descended into almost weekly outbreaks of infighting and sleaze. In 1997 the British people wanted change and this aspiration seemed to be embodied by the young, charismatic Blair with his New Labour and their promises to revolutionize our neglected public services and restore our faith in our political processes and our government.




    WISE SPENDERS, NOT BIG SPENDERS




    When it put itself up for election in 1997, New Labour was keen to portray itself as being a future government that we could trust with our money. Its 1997 manifesto poured scorn on the Conservative administration’s wastefulness: ‘The myth that the solution to every problem is increased spending has been comprehensively dispelled under the Conservatives. Spending has risen. But more spending has brought neither fairness nor less poverty.’




    For New Labour, what was important was not how much money it spent, but rather ensuring that it was well spent: ‘The level of public spending is no longer the best measure of the effectiveness of government action in the public interest. It is what the money is actually spent on that counts more than how much money is spent.’ New Labour politicians promised a new approach where they would be ‘wise spenders, not big spenders’. Nevertheless, in the 11 years between May 1997 and April 2008, the amount of money that this Government will have taken from us in taxes and spent on public services will have increased by over 80 per cent (equal to about 55 per cent when inflation is taken into account) (see Figure 2).




    In health, it will have spent around £269 billion more than if spending had been kept at 1997 levels. In education, the figure is over £185 billion. In policing and justice, there is another £80 billion, while in social security benefits there is a further massive £343 billion, in spite of sustained economic growth and falling unemployment. Then with defence, housing, the EU and other services, we can add on about £350 billion more. All in all, New Labour will have spent comfortably over £1 trillion –£1,229,100,000,000 extra on public services (equivalent to about £1,023,100,000,000 after inflation is taken into account): around £50,000 per household. If New Labour stays in power for its current full five-year term until 2010, this figure of extra spending will be moving effortlessly upwards past £1.5 trillion towards £1,700,000,000,000.
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    So what have we got for the extra trillion or so of our money that the Government has spent on our behalf? Have the politicians and civil service bosses selflessly burnt the midnight oil labouring to bring us schools and hospitals that are the best in the world; a safe society with dynamic effective policing and a falling crime rate; a simplified and equitable tax system; contented pensioners whiling out their twilight years in financially secure contentment; increased social mobility through greater opportunities for the less well-off; and balanced and stable immigration that benefits both our country and the new arrivals?




    Or has the Government overseen a situation where the politicians and the bureaucrats have just squandered most of our hard-earned cash in a sorry spectacle of ever-shifting policies, apparent stupidity and inveterate incompetence that is probably unequalled in British history? And in doing so, have they created a political and managerial culture where mistakes are never admitted, failings are always covered up and mind-boggling bungling is rewarded by promotion, honours and generous inflation-proof pensions for which we will also have to pay?




    In 1997 this Government promised, ‘New Labour will establish a new trust on tax with the British people’. How well has it kept its promise? In Squandered, I will examine how the politicians and the bureaucrats have spent the extra £1 trillion of our money and what British taxpayers have got, or more often have not got, from our rulers’ admirable generosity with our cash.




    

       

    




    CHAPTER 2




    THE NHS CAN DAMAGE


    YOUR HEALTH




    With a budget of over £95 billion in 2007–8, the National Health Service (NHS) has the largest budget of any government department. Over the last 11 years, the Government has more than doubled spending on the NHS (equivalent to a rise of around 87 per cent once inflation is taken into account) – a significantly greater increase than in any other area. So it is in the NHS that we can best judge the success or otherwise of the money the politicians and the bureaucrats have spent on our behalf.




    When New Labour came to power, it embarked on an ambitious programme of reforms aimed at improving standards in the NHS and making it more responsive to patients. This was based on the Government’s 1998 White Paper with the ambitious title ‘A First Class Service – Quality in the New NHS’. New Labour has had some successes – spending on health has been brought up to 7.3 per cent of national income, closer to the European average; around 200,000 extra staff have been employed; the Government claims waiting lists have been reduced by 25 per cent from 1,158,000 to 857,000; we no longer have winter bed shortages or patients lying in A&E for eight hours or more; and many new hospitals have been built. However, useful as these may be, the primary job of the NHS is not to employ as many people as possible or to build large numbers of hospitals: it is to improve health and to save lives. So we should judge the Government’s management of our health service on whether its 11 years of hugely increased spending have made it safer for us ordinary taxpayers to go into our hospitals and whether we are now more likely to be cured or harmed by our hospitals.




    THE UNSEEN SLAUGHTERHOUSE




    According to the NHS’s own estimates, 34,000 people a year now die unnecessarily in today’s NHS hospitals.1 Other calculations come up with over 40,000 unnecessary deaths a year.2 However, even taking the NHS’s ‘low’ number, this means that about 100 people are now dying unnecessarily in our hospitals every single day of the year. This is an awful lot of wasted lives and devastated families. Compare this to Iraq where the United Nations estimated 35,000 people were killed in violence in 2006, and that was called a ‘civil war’. Moreover, the NHS admits that in its hospitals another 25,000 people are unnecessarily permanently disabled every year.




    For cancer and strokes, the UK now has some of the worst survival rates in Europe. Cancer survival rates are around 20 per cent higher in countries like France, Spain, Germany and Italy than they are in the UK. The Government would claim that its NHS Cancer Plan, published in 2000, is improving UK survival rates. However, the UK rates are only increasing at around the same speed as those of other countries as new treatments become available, so there is still a large gap between our survival rates and those of comparable countries. Many British cancer sufferers have to wait months for scans and treatments that are provided in Europe and the US within two to three days, and the UK is now around 14th out of 17 European countries in terms of survival five years after cancer is diagnosed. Moreover, the UK’s rate of deaths from strokes is over 30 per cent higher than that of most other EU countries. In an international study of ‘mortality amenable to healthcare’3 the UK came last out of the 19 countries studied, and reasonably reliable estimates suggest that at least 30,000 (over 80 a day) of the over 200,000 people who die from cancer or strokes each year would survive if they were treated in any other Northern European country rather than by our NHS.




    The differences between the rates of hospital-acquired infections in our health service compared to those of some of our European neighbours are even more striking. We have about 300,000 cases of hospital-acquired infections each year – about 50 times higher than some other European countries. Two of these infections, MRSA and C Diff, have been particularly prominent in the news. Although the NHS has increased the effort to document cases, it is difficult to find reliable figures as recording methods have changed and many cases are not reported at all. However, from the information that is available, it seems that cases of MRSA more than doubled from 1997 to 2004 to over 7,200 a year.4 Faced with public concern about rising MRSA infection rates, in November 2004 Health Secretary John Reid pledged to drastically reduce MRSA rates by 2008: ‘I have made it clear that lowering rates of healthcare-acquired infections is a top priority. I expect MRSA bloodstream infection rates to be halved by 2008.’5




    Following numerous NHS campaigns, MRSA rates did start to level off and then fall slightly. After a slight decrease (a drop of around 2 per cent) by the end of 2006, Health Minister Lord Hunt announced, ‘We are now starting to see significant reductions in rates of MRSA infections’.6 The level then fell again, possibly by up to 10 per cent by the end of 2007. Given the more than 100 per cent increase since New Labour started reforming the NHS, this 10 to 12 per cent drop could seem quite modest in comparison. Moreover, while playing up its MRSA ‘success’ the Government has tended to be less loquacious about the explosion in the number of cases of the much more unpleasant and deadly C Diff (see Figure 3).7




    Even more serious than hospital-acquired infection rates are the resultant numbers of deaths. In the UK today, someone in an NHS hospital catches MRSA or C Diff every 10 minutes and someone dies from one of them every 80 minutes. The number of deaths from both MRSA and C Diff seems to have gone up massively under this Government (see Figure 4) and now many more people in the UK die unnecessarily from these two hospital-acquired infections (6,500) than are killed on our roads (around 3,000).
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    While we now have over 6,500 people a year (about 120 a week) dying from hospital-acquired infections, we would only have 100 deaths a year (just two a week) if we could match the levels of some other Northern European countries. The Government claims that the rise in deaths is just a result of better reporting; however, many experts believe that the reported numbers are significantly less than the real figures because, partially due to pressure from the Department of Health to show that infection rates are under control, hospital managers are encouraging doctors not to mention either MRSA or C Diff as a cause of death even when they are major contributory factors. Many people, when questioning why relatives died in hospital, have discovered that the real cause was a hospital-acquired infection even though this was not stated on the death certificate. This was one of the major reasons for bereaved families contacting the Patients’ Association: ‘Inaccurate reporting on death certificates is a constant feature of calls to our helpline. Bereaved relatives should not have to fight for accuracy, doctors have a duty to provide it.’8
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    Given that C Diff kills over twice as many people as MRSA, a cynic might be tempted to suggest that the rates of MRSA have started to fall, not because of the Government’s brilliant management of the NHS, but because thousands of patients are catching and dying from the more serious and more deadly C Diff before they even get the chance to become infected by MRSA. To make matters even worse, the UK is now being invaded by a new and more virulent strain of MRSA, called PVL MRSA. This destroys white blood cells, leaving the immune system too weak to fight the infection. Victims usually get pneumonia, high temperatures and start coughing up blood. If PVL MRSA spreads to the lungs, about three-quarters of people who catch it die.




    BRING ON THE BUREAUCRATS




    Hundreds of millions of pounds a year of our money goes to various bureaucracies to ensure that we receive quality care from the NHS. Most of these were started by New Labour as part of its plan to improve the UK’s healthcare.




    One of the few healthcare bureaucracies that actually predates New Labour is the General Medical Council (GMC). It was founded in 1858. Its motto is the very fine-sounding ‘protecting patients, guiding doctors’. As rates of unnecessary deaths in our hospitals have probably more than tripled during New Labour’s decade in power, so has the GMC’s budget and the salaries of its employees – the GMC’s costs shot up from just over £20 million in 1997 to £72.6 million by 2007. Yet the rapidly rising numbers of unnecessary deaths in our hospitals suggest that it is not obvious that this eye-watering 300 per cent increase in bureaucracy has benefited anyone apart from the employees of the GMC. Following Doctor Harold Shipman’s murder of about 215 patients, the 2004 enquiry into the GMC accused it of being self-serving, overly-secretive and all too ready to look after its own at the expense of patients.9 The president of the GMC insisted that there was no need for him to resign and said, ‘We need to learn the lessons from the past. Perhaps we were once like an old boy’s club but that is absolutely not the case now.’10 The Health Secretary promised, ‘We will consider carefully the recommendations Dame Janet [Smith] makes for further reform, and the implications of her recommendations for other regulatory bodies.’11 However, over three years later, anybody who tries to make a complaint to the GMC about a doctor’s performance or a relative’s death will still find themselves deluged by delays, bureaucratic hurdles, unnecessary paperwork and blocked by continuous stonewalling and excuses for inaction. In spite of its claims that it has implemented reforms, little to nothing seems to have changed in the way the GMC manages to avoid taking action on most patient complaints.




    We also have the Health Protection Agency (HPA) to look after our well-being. This was set up by New Labour in 2003 ‘to provide an integrated approach to protecting UK public health’. The HPA has certainly been effective at spending our money. Its total costs increased by 40 per cent, from £180 million in 2004 to £252 million in 2007, and the number of staff went up from 2,518 to 3,042. The HPA produces a vast amount of presumably valuable literature about almost any medical topic, including Athlete’s Foot, Cosmic Rays and Dengue Fever. It has also produced an awful lot of guidance about reducing hospital-acquired infections such as MRSA and C Diff. In the meantime, these infections have claimed over 20,000 British lives. During this time, the death toll would have been less than 400 had these victims been living in countries like Holland, Denmark or Sweden, even though they do not have the benefit of the HPA’s vaunted ‘integrated approach to protecting UK public health’.




    The Healthcare Commission (HC), set up in 2004, is another of New Labour’s big ideas for improving our healthcare. Perhaps someone envisaged the organization’s likely effect on healthcare when it was decided that the HC would come into being on 1 April. The HC has been slightly more prudent than the HPA – between 2004 and 2007, it increased its spending of our money by about 30 per cent to a mere £80.3 million a year. The HC’s motto is ‘Inspecting, improving, informing’ and it has an inspiring mission statement for its 500 plus staff: ‘The Healthcare Commission is committed to driving improvement in the quality of both the NHS and independent healthcare services and to making sure that patients are at the centre of everything we do.’12 One of the key focuses of the HC’s work since its inception has been getting to grips with hospital-acquired infections, whose incidence and mortality rates have hugely and relentlessly increased since the HC started producing documents about how to go about tackling them. No doubt, over the next few years the HC will demand ever greater amounts of our money to continue its demonstrably ineffectual inspecting and report-writing on our behalf.




    Monitor also seems to like inspecting things for the benefit of patients. Set up by New Labour in January 2004, its mission is ‘To operate a transparent and effective regulatory framework that incentivises NHS foundation trusts to be professionally managed and financially strong and capable of delivering innovative services that respond to patients and commissioners.’13 Its chairman earned over £205,000 in 2006–7 (around £20,000 more than the Prime Minister) and it spends about £13 million of our money a year supposedly regulating NHS foundation trusts so they will provide better healthcare to us.




    Then there is the Nursing and Midwifery Council (NMC). Yet another New Labour invention, the NMC was set up by Parliament in 2002 in order ‘to protect the public by ensuring that nurses and midwives provide high standards of care’. Its motto is also inspiring: ‘protecting the public through professional standards’. The NMC has been comparatively restrained in its use of our money. It has increased its own budgets by about 16 per cent to £23.7 million in the first four years of its existence and it employs about 242 staff. Perhaps a little worrying for people in hospital is the fact that the NMC, which is responsible for ensuring we receive quality nursing, takes no disciplinary action against nurses in around 90 per cent of the complaints it receives – most are rejected as ‘trivial’.




    The NHS Confederation, also founded in 2002, calls itself ‘The voice of NHS Leadership’ and tends to focus more on the managerial rather than the medical aspects of running the NHS. Its aim is to ‘help members improve health and patient care’. It, too, seems to be in the business of destroying innumerable forests to produce mountains of reports. Some could be useful, such as Managing Excellence in the NHS and Bringing Leaders into the NHS. Some, like Why We Need Fewer Hospital Beds, might seem a little worrying to those of us who believe that hospital over-crowding is one of the major causes of hospital-acquired infections. Like most of the other healthcare bureaucracies, the NHS Confederation also tries to tackle the horror of MRSA with reports like Reducing MRSA – Improving Quality and Safety. Though it does not spend too much of our money, the NHS Confederation has been a true leader in the way it has increased its own budget. This rose by a factor of five from a tiny £5.3 million in its first year of operation to a much more impressive £26.5 million in 2007.




    The organization that is most directly tasked with ensuring our safety in hospital is the National Patient Safety Agency (NPSA). This was established in 2001, again by New Labour, to ‘improve patient safety in the NHS’ and by 2007 it had amassed 309 staff and an annual budget of over £30 million. The NPSA seems like quite a fine place to work. Ten of its senior managers earn between £75,000 and £130,000 a year and the average salary cost of each staff member is a cool £55,200 a year.14 Nevertheless, after the NPSA had spent over £100 million of our money, a 2006 report by the Public Accounts Committee found that it had made ‘insufficient progress’; that there had been too many delays and cost over-runs; that it had failed to provide and promulgate solutions to improve patient safety; and that it was questionable as to whether it had provided ‘value for money’.15 However, the Chief Medical Officer declared ‘over the last five or six years we have put in place a comprehensive patient safety framework for this country which is admired internationally’.16




    Finally, there are over 3,000 more administrators at the Department of Health (DoH), costing us around £225 million a year and bringing the total cost of the bureaucrats most directly employed to ensure we receive good healthcare to over £722 million a year. In its 1997 election manifesto, New Labour promised to reduce administrative costs in the NHS: ‘The key is to root out unnecessary administrative cost and to spend money on the right things – frontline care’.17 As about £425 million of the £722 million goes to regulators set up by New Labour, so that we now pay more than twice as much for bureaucrats as we did in 1997, it is far from obvious that the Government has delivered on its pre-election promise. Yet in reaction to rising public concern over the filthy state of many hospitals and in particular the C Diff scandal at the Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust, in the autumn 2007 Queen’s Speech the Government announced that it was adding yet another organization to this costly and confused cacophony of inspectors, regulators and administrators: ‘Legislation will be introduced to create a stronger health and social care regulator with a remit to ensure clean and safe services and high-quality care’.18 Had any of the other bureaucracies done their job properly, this new regulator would not have been necessary. Moreover, there is only one certainty in today’s NHS – this new body will be as expensive and ineffectual as all the others.




    WHO CARES?




    Gold statistics of ever-rising, avoidable injuries and deaths and the hundreds of millions being wasted on ineffective, self-serving bureaucracies give little real insight into the tens of thousands of family tragedies being caused by the Government’s mismanagement of the NHS. In her 2007 book, Who cares?, Midlands housewife Amanda Steane was probably one of the first people to describe how thousands of ordinary families experience today’s NHS. Her 40-year-old husband Paul was admitted to hospital with stomach pains. Over the next year, he suffered kidney failure three times in two different hospitals as a result of not being given enough water to drink. The third time he went into hospital was just to have his little toe amputated. Two days after his operation, he was mistakenly discharged while suffering kidney failure and that night went into a coma. He survived, but only after losing both legs, his eyesight and having a tracheotomy (his throat was cut open and a pipe inserted to enable him to breathe). Under pressure to free up Paul’s bed for another patient, doctors had not looked at the blood tests done that day, which showed that Paul would probably die if sent home. Finally, months later, in increasing pain and unable to walk, talk, see or breathe properly, Paul Steane spared his family the burden of looking after him by committing suicide.




    Unfortunately, Paul Steane’s story is not just an isolated aberration. Thousands of people are dying every year in today’s NHS because of a lack of basic care. A few months before Paul was discharged in kidney failure, an eight-year-old boy was also discharged from the same hospital while in kidney failure – tragically he died when he got home. Moreover, two years after Paul Steane’s death, a nationwide study showed that the hospital where he suffered most of his injuries had the highest rate of preventable deaths in the country. The hospital rejected the results of the study and claimed that its high mortality rate had been caused by ‘deficiencies in the hospital’s recording of information regarding a patient’s diagnosis and is not reflective of the quality of patient care’.19 While visiting her husband in this hospital, Amanda Steane saw several patients a week dying from hospital-acquired infections, dehydration and neglect. The nurses called this ‘hospital syndrome’ and would often say to her, ‘Mandy, last night we lost another one from hospital syndrome’. However, relatives were always told by the doctors that the patients had died of natural causes. This widespread neglect seemed to be confirmed at a coroner’s inquest in July 2006, when a consultant physician giving evidence into the death of a patient at another hospital said that he saw two to three patients dying from dehydration every week.20 Moreover, since the publication of her book, Amanda Steane has been contacted by people with over 800 similar stories – of their relatives dying in NHS hospitals from poor care. One distressed relative, a pharmacist, wrote:




    

      

        Dad died through neglect at what the Government label as a ‘top hospital’ with Foundation Trust status in a ward where not even the basics were followed. He got C Diff and rampant diarrhoea and was left without IV fluids first for 16 hours and then for the 27 hours just before he died. No matter what we said, and I am a healthcare professional as is my wife, it made no difference to the care. We were treated with contempt for daring to question nursing and medical practice.21


      


    




    One nurse wrote to Amanda about how, in order to meet the Government’s target of patients being treated within four hours by Accident & Emergency (A&E), she was forced by hospital management to put patients with MRSA and C Diff into wards with patients who were infection-free:




    

      

        I have to nurse patients with infectious conditions such as diarrhoea, MRSA and C Diff in a main ward area simply because I do not have enough side-rooms to isolate patients. I am prevented by confidentiality from telling the other patients that they are now at risk. If I complain about things then I am told that it is tough luck on me and the patient has to go into that bed because they cannot breach the 4-hour trolley wait target in A&E.22


      


    




    Several other people who had read Amanda’s book contacted her to describe how their relatives died painful deaths, often in pools of their own excrement, due to neglect. This scandal of shameful neglect finally hit the headlines in 2007 when patients with diarrhoea at one hospital, where filthy conditions led to an outbreak of C Diff killing around 90 people, were told to ‘go in their beds’ because staff did not have enough time to get them to the toilets.




    It seems incredible that such situations can occur in an advanced country like the UK. However, not only is this happening, a large majority of medical staff surveyed say it is getting worse. Due to the Government’s mismanagement, we are suffering from a breakdown in care in many of our hospitals. There are obviously many reasons why this is happening. One oversimplified but still meaningful explanation is to say that there are five groups of people that must work together to keep hospital patients alive – managers, doctors, nurses, cleaners and caterers. As part of the trend towards privatizing healthcare, cutting costs and outsourcing activities that are not considered ‘core’, it was decided that cleaning and catering should be handed over to whichever private company was judged to offer ‘best value’ (usually the cheapest). For thousands of patients, this has proved to be a fatal misjudgement.




    A cleaner employed by a hospital will get to know the nurses. become familiar with the wards and often become friendly with the patients. Even though they are ‘just a cleaner’, they will see themselves as part of a team responsible for patients’ welfare and will tend to take pride in doing as good a job as possible. However, a cleaner employed on minimum wages by a low-cost, outsourced cleaning company might be cleaning the toilets at a football ground one week, it could be a factory the next week and the week after it might be a hospital. They will not be so familiar with hospital procedures, will probably not get to know either nurses or patients and will be under pressure from their managers to get the job done quickly in order to maximize that company’s profits. Moreover, the number of hospital cleaners has halved since outsourcing was introduced.23 As the massive rise in superbug deaths has shown, proper cleaning is actually core to patients’ health and the decision to outsource it, which was taken under the last Tory Government and maintained by New Labour, has been a disaster.




    Outsourcing catering, a policy also started by the Conservatives, has had similar, unexpectedly dreadful effects. The people distributing the meals must get the meals out and then collected again within fixed times so that their employers can make good profits on their contracts. However, the caterers have no responsibility for ensuring that any food is actually eaten, so they do not consider that some patients cannot actually reach the food trays, that others might have conditions like arthritis which prevent them even opening some of the food or that some may be so sedated that their food has come and gone without them even being aware that it was ever served. When patients do not eat, for whatever reason, the nurses just mark ‘food refused’ on their papers, even if the patient had no chance of eating the food in the first place. The number of people leaving hospital suffering from malnutrition has almost doubled from around 74,000 a year in 1997 to over 139,000 in 2007.24 A quote from just one of the hundreds of people who contacted Amanda Steane graphically describes how we are often failing to give such basics as food and water to vulnerable patients:




    

      

        I experienced at first hand shocking examples of dreadful care of the elderly in a hospital ward. Women in their 80s, 90s, often after a stroke or fall, some blind, some in plaster, many immobile needing help to get about – the food was placed on trays on their bed tables and just left whilst the staff went to the staff room for a chatter. We could hear laughter and raised jolly voices as all the elderly women sat unable to eat without help. Some were placed too far from their food and could not reach. Some, being blind, could not see it to eat. Some were unable to eat due to stroke symptoms. Some were without appetite and needed encouragement. All were failed by the staff. After about 30 minutes, staff would reappear and very quickly whisk away all the trays so many were left not having touched a thing! Those that got to eat something only did so because a family member (usually a daughter) came in to feed them.25


      


    




    As nurses are in constant attendance on the wards, it is theoretically their job to coordinate patient care. However, nurses complain that they are being drowned in a flood of new paperwork which is distracting them from the job they want to do. And when nurses do get the chance to see to their patients, they face time-wasting obstacles – for example, if nurses see cleaners using dirty, possibly infected water, they are not allowed to say anything directly to the cleaner, or if a vulnerable patient is moved into a bed where there are blood and faeces on the curtains around the bed, the nurse is not allowed to take action. Instead, they have to phone the manager responsible for cleaning who then has to contact the outside cleaning company to sort out the problem. This can sometimes take more than a day – plenty of time for a newly operated-upon patient to catch a life-threatening infection.




    MANAGEMENT MADNESS IN THE NHS




    The area of the NHS that appears to have received the greatest benefit from the Government’s massive increase in NHS spending is NHS management. While overall numbers of NHS staff went up by just 20 per cent between 1997 and 2007, the number of managers doubled from about 20,000 to about 40,000. Over the same period, the number of hospital beds that this growing army of managers had to manage fell from around 250,000 to less than 180,000. So, in ten years the NHS went from having 12 beds per manager to less than five beds per manager – a quite extraordinary decrease in managerial efficiency and one that is probably unequalled anywhere else in the public services. This is in spite of New Labour’s 1997 manifesto promise to control NHS administrative costs. However, this huge managerial population explosion was apparently not enough for hospital managers. In 2007 the NHS Confederation claimed that NHS managers offered ‘value for money’ as the NHS actually needed 195,000 managers.26 Had anybody been stupid enough to take this claim seriously, we would have ended up with more managers than there were hospital beds. In 2007 the Health Secretary at the time, Patricia Hewitt, claimed that the reduction in the number of hospital beds was a sign of the success of her policies: ‘fewer beds are a sign of success – not of failure’.27 However, not everybody agreed and the Health Secretary was accused of ‘living on a fantasy planet, far removed from the reality of the frontline cuts that are having a daily adverse impact on NHS staff and patients’.28 Moreover, the more managers there are in the NHS, the more they seem to need management consultants to tell them how to do their jobs. As the number of NHS managers has doubled, the NHS’s spending on management consultants seems to have increased about ten times to over £600 million a year – around £15,000 of management consultancy a year for each manager in the NHS – so the NHS now spends more on management consultants than the whole of the British manufacturing industry.29 When criticized by the British Medical Association for spending so much on management consultants, a spokesman for the Department of Health said, ‘We only bring in consultants where they add to management expertise, not duplicate it. Overall we are reducing management costs in the NHS.’30




    At first sight, it is not obvious what benefit all these extra managers and their management consultants have been to NHS patients. There is strong evidence that the decline in the number of hospital beds has had a catastrophic influence on the number of patients who have been disabled or killed by hospital-acquired infections. We now have about half the number of hospital beds per 100,000 of population that they have in France, Holland or Germany, giving the UK bed occupancy rates of over 85 per cent compared to around 60 per cent in some other European countries. This reduction in the number of UK hospital beds has led to a practice that NHS staff call ‘hot-bedding’ – getting a patient into a hospital bed when it is still hot from the previous occupant who has either been discharged or died. Naturally, hot-bedding is not exactly conducive to good hygiene as the pressure to get the next patient into the bed can take precedence over thorough cleaning. The UK’s huge rise in hospital-acquired infections has time and again been directly linked to a lack of beds available to isolate patients with infections, though the Government keeps denying this. Even a government report commissioned in 2001, but never published, concluded that patients in a hospital where bed occupancy rates were over 90 per cent were 42 per cent more likely to contract an infection like MRSA than in hospitals where occupancy rates were below 85 per cent.31




    It would be extremely politically sensitive to admit that the causes of hospital-acquired infections are so simple, as this would concede that the Government’s policies and NHS mismanagement have caused close to 40,000 people to die unnecessarily. The Government has chosen to ignore the issue of overcrowding and instead has given a wide variety of creative explanations as to how the epidemic of hospital-acquired infections could be halted: staff and visitors should wash their hands a bit more often; doctors should not wear ties as these can transmit infections; flowers given to patients may be passing on infections; hospital staff should not have sleeves that go down lower than their elbows, and so on and so forth. By the start of 2008, the Government finally promised to screen all non-emergency hospital patients for MRSA and C Diff – a practice that has been common in many other European countries for more than a decade. There are strong arguments for prosecuting senior NHS managers for corporate manslaughter. Moreover, if a private hospital killed patients because of filthy conditions over several years, an army from our over £722 million worth of healthcare regulators and health-and-safety inspectors would be crawling all over the place, busily investigating and writing reports. Yet when top NHS managers, spurred on by short-termist, results-hungry politicians, appear to be guilty of massive malpractice, leading to tens of thousands of unnecessary deaths, there is complete silence from the regulators who spend so much of our money failing to protect us.




    One might have thought that this ever-increasing multitude of managers would at least ensure that the NHS’s finances were kept in order. In fact, given the huge rise in NHS spending under this Government, it should have been almost impossible not to have been able to balance the books. However, the NHS managers seemed to have failed even here and achieved the almost impossible when the NHS reported a financial deficit of about £50 million in 2003–4. This rose to £251 million in 2004–5 and rose again to £547 million in 2005–6. Under pressure to get costs under control, Health Secretary Patricia Hewitt announced that she would resign if there was a financial deficit in 2006–7. When the numbers were crunched and the 2006–7 results were reported, the NHS miraculously claimed it now had a surplus of about £500 million. However, the effect on services and patients had been brutal. While the number of managers remained largely intact, over 20,000 healthcare jobs were cut, recruitment of medical staff was put on hold, training budgets for medical staff were slashed by about £450 million and many hospitals set minimum waiting times of six months for what they considered ‘non-urgent’ operations. Worrying for many ordinary people was the fact that scores of A&E units were downgraded or shut altogether, though perhaps they had no reason to be concerned because, as Patricia Hewitt explained, ‘increasing sophistication of ambulances’ meant that it was safer for patients involved in emergencies to travel longer distances to get to hospital.




    Perhaps the worst consequence of the NHS’s incompetent financial management was the squeeze put on budgets for medicines. One study found that NHS managers were wasting up to £500 million by paying far too much for drugs.32 However, because of budget shortages, the NHS began delaying the introduction of, or even refusing to fund, new life-saving treatments. Several cancer sufferers successfully used the courts to force their local health trusts to provide treatment that had previously been refused. One elderly couple both started going blind from wet age-related macular degeneration (AMD). When the NHS refused treatment, they had to make the agonizing choice of deciding which one of them would receive the treatment privately – they could not afford to pay for two treatments. Hearing of their case, the Royal National Institute for the Blind supported them in a campaign to get the NHS to treat the couple and after months of pressure their health authority relented and reversed its previous refusal. Not everyone is so fortunate – about 50 people a day lose their sight to AMD because their health authorities refuse to treat them, and in 2007 over 100,000 sufferers of Alzheimer’s disease found that the NHS could not afford the £2.50 a day required for drugs to alleviate their dementia. The problem is particularly severe in England where patients are unable to obtain 12 key drugs that are available on NHS prescription in Scotland for treating conditions like AMD, Alzheimer’s and several cancers.




    There have been other indicators of gross management failure in addition to the spiralling rates of unnecessary deaths, budget deficits and drug-rationing. The number of operations cancelled for non-medical reasons rose over 30 per cent in the first six years of New Labour’s NHS reforms. The key factor for these cancellations was found to be ‘poor bed management’ in spite of the massive increase in the number of managers. The Government claimed large reductions in waiting lists, but subsequent investigations found that many hospitals had fraudulently fiddled the figures to make it look as if they were meeting their targets. Meanwhile, the level of patient complaints rose by about 45 per cent from around 95,000 per year in 2004 to about 138,000 in 2006, and the number of complaints that were passed on to the Healthcare Commission, because NHS managers did not deal with them effectively, went up 2.5 times from about 3,200 a year in 2004 to over 8,000 a year by 2007.




    There are many other examples of breathtaking incompetence. NHS managers negotiated a pay deal with GPs which gave the GPs a 63 per cent increase in salary whilst allowing many of them to stop working out of normal surgery hours. Billions of pounds were lost on Private Finance Initiative hospital-building programmes that gave massive profits to the private companies and tied the NHS into paying huge annual fees, sometimes for as long as 125 years. In the year that New Labour was elected, around 3,400 nurses and midwives emigrated. By 2007 this figure had virtually doubled to 7,772. Many reportedly left because of low morale in the NHS and because staff cuts meant they could not find jobs in the UK.33 Yet, as all these nurses were emigrating, the NHS was spending around £800 million a year on agency nurses, and it faces a shortfall of about 14,000 nurses by 2010, and more after that, as 18,000 nurses are expected to retire each year up to 2010 and beyond.




    The one area where the new army of NHS managers was most definitely effective was in looking after its own welfare. As over 20,000 healthcare jobs were cut to rein in the NHS’s financial deficit, most managers emerged from the butchery unscathed. The pitifully few that did lose their positions, in what the NHS called its ‘reconfiguration’ of health services, were well looked after. In one reorganization aimed at saving around £250 million in administration costs, the NHS was thought to have spent close to £320 million on redundancy packages for those managers who lost their jobs – one 50-year-old former head of a regional strategic health authority received a package worth £899,810 in what an MP described as ‘a lottery win rather than a payout’. The MP went on to say, ‘How do I explain these payouts to people who can’t get their Azheimer’s disease drugs or they can’t get drugs for conditions causing blindness?’34




    Though NHS managers seldom get disciplined or fired for incompetence, one who did manage to get the boot got a £243,000 pay-off and kept his full pension after only two-and-a-half years as director of an NHS trust that was £5 million in debt. When another manager resigned from her £150,000 job as a result of years of squalor at her hospital, leading to a C Diff outbreak that killed about 90 patients, the NHS tried to slip her about £250,000 of our money in severance pay.35 In comparison, the parents of an 18-month-old child that died as a result of poor treatment in an NHS hospital were offered £12,000 in compensation. Meanwhile, as a reward for their work in managing the NHS, 231 senior civil servants at the Department of Health received a 29 per cent increase in their ‘performance-related’ bonuses in 2006–7.
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